HOUSING MANAGEMENT FORUM


Meeting: Thursday 2nd November, 2017

at 2.00 p.m.

PRESENT:- Councillors Hamilton (Chairman), Barlow, Brook, McEwan and Williams.
Tenant Representatives:- Mrs M. Anderson, Mr E. Lynch and Mr A. McIntosh.
Officers Present:- Colin Garnett (Assistant Director - Housing), Janice Sharp (Operations Manager) and Paula Westwood (Democratic Services Officer - Member Support).
18 – Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 14th September, 2017 were taken as read and confirmed.
19 – Apologies for Absence

Apologies for absence had been received from Councillors Blezard and Thurlow.

20 – Housing Revenue Account Finances
The Assistant Director - Housing submitted a report regarding the Housing Revenue Account (HRA) Finances.  He advised that the HRA remained in a position that unless significant reductions in expenditure were agreed, it would move into deficit by 2019/20.  His report provided an update on the work of the Housing Service Review Working Group (HSRWG) who had considered options for reducing expenditure over the next two years and had also been tasked with considering future arrangements to maintain a balanced HRA.  

He reminded Members of previous information provided by the Director of Resources in the Council’s financial position statement presented to Executive Committee in July, and reproduced to this Forum and Tenants’ Forum.  He advised that having completed further analysis of the loss of income, and possible increased costs, the HRA would be required to reduce expenditure by £500k over the next two years: £300k in 2018/19 and £200k in 2019/20 years.  He reiterated that the £500k had been based on a number of assumptions and should they change, the reduction in expenditure required would correspondingly change, and secondly the £500k did not include any “future” proofing for the HRA, hence even when the £500k was identified, a medium term plan would be required for following years.
Over the last two financial years there had been a reduction in expenditure of c£300k and the Assistant Director – Housing suggested further savings by implication would be more difficult and “visible” to Tenants.

He advised that the HSRWG had met on two occasions over the last couple of months and at the end of August the Local Government Association had hosted an event at Barrow to discuss the challenges to the Housing Service.  The Deputy Leader of Liverpool City Council had attended that event to assist in the conversation that was had.  He advised that the event had been positive and had focused on the short and medium term objectives of the group.  As such there had been recognition that reductions in expenditure needed to be viewed in the context of the reduction in income which would require the Housing Service to change its business model.  Some of the comments captured at the event included:-
· “We know we have to be pragmatic and make difficult decisions in the future”
· “We would rather make tough decisions ourselves than stock transfer”
· “…the retention Policy outweighs the risk of other concerns : yes but we have some reservations about future funding”
In the short term his report presented a number of options considered by the HSRWG for reduced expenditure for 2018/19.  With regards the final comment above that would be a significant consideration for future meetings of the HSWRG: 
Options for 2018/19
	General Expenses 
	Original budget
	Saving
	Revised

	Management training
	£15,000
	£5,000
	£10,000

	Equipment purchase
	£15,000
	£5,000
	£10,000

	Leave it Clean/Downsizing
	£8,000
	£3,000
	£5,000

	Good Tenant / Good Neighbour
	£8,000
	£3,000
	£5,000

	Grounds maintenance combined
	£24,570
	£9,000
	£15,570

	Newsletter
	£11,000
	£3,000
	£8,000

	Housemark - unsubscribe
	£6,500
	£6,500
	£0

	Incentive Scheme  - remove
	£2,500
	£2,500
	£0

	Furniture budget (homeless props) - remove
	£15,000
	£15,000
	£0

	Area Improvements
	£15,000
	£5,000
	£10,000

	TOTAL
	£120,570
	£57,000
	£63,570


Total proposed General savings: £57k
Establishment:
He advised that this Forum did not have delegation to make decisions over establishment matters and the following had been provided for information only and would be subject to a further report to the Council’s Executive Committee for decision.

In view of the financial situation, Officers had not looked to fill vacancies that had arisen over the Summer months, as such there was now five vacancies, one in Business Support and four Area Housing Officers.  Further consideration would be required regarding the vacant post in Business Support, but Officers had been considering alternative service delivery arrangements within the Operations Team. Following discussion, there was now a plan to re-configure the Operations Team to consider not filling the four vacant Posts.  That would not change the job requirements of the colleagues concerned, or the general concept of “generic” Officers, but would require a clarification of focus with some concentrating on rent collection, estate management or lettings. 
Potential savings. C£100k

Maintenance services

In previous discussions there had been some reluctance to consider reductions in Maintenance Budgets.  However, at the LGA meeting referred to above it had been recognised that it would become increasingly difficult to continue with that view.  Members had therefore been requested to give consideration to:-
· Reduce routine expenditure to reflect a reduced Housing stock, Saving £7k;
· Reduce expenditure on garage improvements from  £75k to £20k, saving £55k*;
· Reduce expenditure on fencing from £60k to £20k, saving £40k*; and
· Reduce Environmental Enhancement Budget from £25k to £20k, saving £5k.
*would require a change in emphasis from previous approach to complete essential repairs only and suspend future planned schemes.  In the case of fencing would continue with Probation arrangement.

Potential savings. £107k

Total potential savings identified: £264k 
Clearly the potential savings would not meet the identified requirements for reduction in expenditure so would require further consideration by the HSWRG over the next month.
He advised that Members had previously agreed to reduce the debt set aside required to meet debt repayments to a level which could be accommodated by the annual budget.  There may be an option for the set aside to be reduced further in 2019/20 and that would be considered by the Director of Resources further and reported to the HSRWG.
Secondly, from the introduction of the Homeless Reduction Act in April 2018 additional grant funding for its implementation would follow, including the cost of providing temporary accommodation.  At present the costs of the Homeless Service was shared with the General Fund but, depending on the grant received may enable some of the existing costs of homeless accommodation to be recovered and/or moved to the General Fund.  Again, that was not a matter for this Forum’s consideration but the Forum would be kept up to date on the progress of that matter by the Council in due course.

Finally, the Housing Service was prudent in its management of the HRA.  In short, we do not look to deliver full spend as a matter  of course, but ensure any expenditure reflects the unavoidable in terms of establishment commitments and to deliver the Council priorities for investment.
He advised that during the current year, with particular reference to vacant posts which had occurred, he was confident that the balances of the HRA would possibly increase by year-end.  Such increases would not change the pressures on the HRA moving forward, but in discussion with the Director of Resources she would consider whether such resources could be ring-fenced to deal with any one-off costs that had arisen.
RECOMMENDED:- 
1.
To agree the reductions proposed in the Assistant Director - Housing’s report;
2.
To note the expenditure identified which would be considered by the Executive Committee; and

3.
To acknowledge the ongoing threats to the HRA and the continued approach of the HSRWG to develop a medium term Financial Plan.

21 – Rent Collection Arrangements
The Assistant Director - Housing reported that the Council offered Tenants a weekly tenancy, either as a Secure or an Introductory Tenancy.  Rent payments were required weekly, on a 48 week year basis.  The report considered the option to move to a 52/53 week rent collection year.
He advised that the current 48 week arrangement had been influenced by a number of factors including the holiday arrangements of the town’s main employer who operated a fixed two-week annual holiday to enable Tenants to have a non- payable week at Christmas and year-end and to assist in the administration of the Rent Accounting process at year-end.
Over the years the non payable weeks had often been referred to as “rent free”. However, that was not correct as they were not “free” but rather “non-collectable”. The annual rent remained the same so, on an annual basis, Tenants paid a higher rent on payable weeks to cover the non-collectable weeks.
He advised that he had been prompted to consider the option of moving to a 52/53 week rent collection year in light of future welfare benefit changes.
The motive was to simplify the administration of the rent collection process, to recognise how our operating environment was changing and put rents on a similar footing to those in other sectors.

From an operational perspective, the motives for operating on a 48 week basis, now seemed less clear and he commented as follows:-
1. The operation of the current arrangements created additional administrative burdens to convert from the annual rent.  With only a limited number of Tenants moving to Universal Credit (UC) so far the Council had already experienced problems of operating a 48 week year in relation to the proposed four-weekly payment schedule for UC.  A 52 week collection would remove that potential problem by simplifying the arrangements and avoiding a potential hurdle in the UC process.
2. With the introduction of the new CX IT system, the administrative burden for year-end would be reduced and non-payable weeks did not offer the Council any advantages.
3. Moving to a 52 week year would “artificially” reduce rents but would make it easier for potential Tenants to compare the Council’s rents with those of other sectors.  The other major social housing provider in the Borough was Accent who already charged rents on a 52 week basis.  The impact for Tenants on the Council moving to 52 weeks was as follows (rent exclusive of service charges):-
	Property Type 
	Bedrooms
	48 weeks
	52 weeks

	Ground-floor flat
	1
	£72.30
	£66.74

	Upper-floor flat
	2
	£78.93
	£72.86

	House mid-terr.
	3
	£95.67
	£88.31

	House semi-det.
	3
	£96.64
	£89.21


4. The concept of weekly payments - whilst a preferred method to some - would most probably change over time along with a move to a more electronic system for receiving income and making payments rather than a cash-based system - the benefit system being an example of this.
5. There may be Tenants who would prefer to retain the concept of non-collectable weeks for personal reasons.  As the move to a 52 week year would be a fundamental change in the delivery of services it had been recommended that Tenants be consulted.
The Assistant Director - Housing also advised that he was aware that a number of social landlords required rent in advance when a new Tenant was signed up.  The motive for that was straight forward in terms of the process of ensuring the importance of paying rent was reinforced at the start of the tenancy.  He advised that Officers had considered the pros and cons for adopting such an approach but had not reached a conclusion.  They welcomed the Forum’s direction on whether that was something that should receive further consideration.

RECOMMENDED:- 

1)
To agree to the Council moving to a 52/53 week collection arrangement from the start of the next financial year subject to consultation with Tenants; and

2)
To agree the Council investigate further the options and benefits for introducing rent payment in advance at the start of a new Tenancy.

22 – United Utilities Contract for the Collection of Water Charges
The Assistant Director - Housing advised that the current five year Contract to collect Water Charges on behalf of United Utilities was coming an end.  He advised that he had recently met with representatives of United Utilities to discuss the options for moving forward.  The purpose of his report was to consider whether the Council would like to continue the arrangement.
The Council had entered into an arrangement to collect water charges on behalf of United Utilities from 1st April 2013.  There had been a number of positive benefits identified for both Tenants and the Council to enter into that Contract, including reduced charges to Tenants in the form of a discount, the funding of a full time role to focus on financial inclusion, and to generate additional income and resources to the Housing Revenue Account.  In addition, it had been recognised that the proposed changes in welfare benefits would be a challenge to those Tenants who had no experience of paying rent and the collection of water charges provided the opportunity to fund a post to work with Tenants to budget and set up bank accounts.

It was noted that in the North West, similar arrangements were in place with five housing providers including ourselves.

Financial Benefits
The gross charges for the housing stock were £820k.

The Council received a fee from United Utilities for the collection service.  That was based on a fee per property and a percentage of total sales, which represented a commission rate of approximately 23%.

For the current year the income to the HRA was £196k.

The Assistant Director - Housing advised that he was unable to provide an accurate figure in terms of the net financial benefit to the HRA as the income should be set off against additional arrears as a result of water charges and the current IT system did not make it practical to breakdown rent received against rent or service charges but treat the payment as one.

Delivery of the Contract
It was clear that majority of Tenants maintained their rent accounts in a satisfactory manner.  Additional help had been provided to 546 Tenants directly.
It was noted that some Tenants, for whatever reason clearly objected to the payment of the water charges and had debts which were increasing and appeared to be directly as a result of water charges. 

It had been the Council’s practice since the inception of the Contract, no “possession action” would be taken against Tenants where it was clear the rent arrears were only as a result of non-payment of water charges.  In such instances the Council liaised with the Tenant and offered assistance with budgeting.  The Council had previously applied for funding from the United Utilities Trust to clear debts through to taking action in the form of a money judgement order.

Whilst there were additional benefits to Tenants from the Council collecting charges, those benefits had reduced over time so for instance the ability to make applications to the Trust Fund to clear debts no longer existed.  It was the case that other benefits were available to customers of United Utilities generally.

The Assistant Director - Housing presented the following options for the future to Members:-
1.
Stop collecting Water Charges
· In considering the options, he was concerned that the Council were having to consider the matter at a time when the HRA was already under pressure to reduce expenditure which could be identified but also expecting further financial pressures with the introduction of full service for Universal Credit from next April.

· Despite the negative comments regarding non-payment above, he suggested there remained a financial benefit to the service and Tenants through the arrangement.  He was not aware of any other options for increasing income to the HRA to help mitigate the identified reductions in income.

· The collection arrangements did pose a risk to the HRA and add complication to our procedures for pursuing non-payment of rent generally.  For those Tenants who had history of not paying the charge, clearly the debt would be likely to increase with little option to reach a resolution. 

2.
Continue with the Contract

· He had recently met with United Utilities to discuss the options. This included whether there was scope to vary the current arrangements to reduce the risks of non-payment to the Council, for example increasing the level of commission. Clearly such an arrangement had to have a benefit to both parties and he had been advised it would not be possible for them to increase the commission and for the arrangement to be beneficial to them.
· He had discussed the current risks to the income of the HRA and the introduction of Universal Credit, the implications which appeared to pose further threats to income.  As a compromise they had suggested they would be interested in extending for one year rather than the five year arrangement which was currently in place.

In summary therefore the options were either to end the arrangement, or continue on either a one year basis or a five year Contract as we have in place now.

RECOMMENDED:- To agree to extend the contract for a further year.
23 – Radon Gas
The Assistant Director – Housing submitted a report informing Members of the need to undertake periodic testing of housing assets to ensure the risk from exposure to radon gas was mitigated.

He advised that Officers had recently been contacted by Public Health England advising of the risk from exposure to radon gas and the Council’s duty under the 2004 Housing Act to provide a safe home for Tenants.  Public Health England further advised that radon gas was defined as a hazard under the Housing Health and Safety Rating System.

Radon was a radioactive gas that came from the rocks and soil found everywhere in the UK.  It was not possible to see, smell or taste radon gas and as such special equipment was needed to detect it.  In general terms radon gas levels in the air we breathe outside is very low but can be higher inside buildings. The only way to know if a property has high radon levels is to have it tested. 

The guidance received from Public Health England required the Council to:-
· Check – Which properties were located in a radon gas affected area;
· Measure – The levels of radon gas present in “medium and high risk” properties; and
· Action – Reduce radon gas levels using a range of simple building improvements.
The 2015 stock condition data contained information regarding the anticipated level of exposure to radon gas within the Council housing stock (stock numbers correct at 2015). A summary of the data had been presented as follows:-
Radon Zone Classifications

· 0-1
Low exposure
2,696 properties
· 5-10
Medium exposure
   131 properties
· 10-30
High exposure
     94 properties

In order to progress the management of radon gas further the Council was required to validate these figures against the data held by Public Health England using their post code search facility.

Progress to date

Check (Stage 1)
He advised Members that the postcode search with Public Health England had been completed in September 2017.  The cost of the postcode survey conducted by Public Health England was £220.62.

The report identified a total of 225 properties that had been classified as “medium to high risk” of exposure to radon gas.  All of the 225 properties were located in Dalton, Askam or Lindal.

Monitor (Stage 2)
Agreement had been requested to proceed with purchasing suitable monitoring equipment for the 225 affected properties.  This would involve:-
· Ensuring monitoring equipment was installed, collected and analysed for all Council Housing assets located in “Medium to High Risk” radon affected areas:

· Detector No.1 would be placed in the living area for a three-month observation period; and
· Detector No. 2 would be placed in a bedroom for a three-month observation period.
· Ensuring test results were evaluated by Public Health England.

The estimated cost of the monitoring equipment and analysis by Public Health England was £8347.50.
Action (Stage 3) 

The monitoring and evaluation process was expected to be completed early in 2018. Following a review of the test results, Officers would report the findings back with a view to agreeing a suitable action plan for any identified remedial works.  Where remedial works were required, Officers would need to ensure that appropriate remedial measures to reduce Radon Gas levels arising from the monitoring process was done so promptly and monitored in accordance with the guidance from Public Health England.

Remedial works would be required to all properties where Public Health England classified the risk of exposure to radon gas on a property by property basis to be excessive.  Where that was the case, the Council may decide to implement one of the following measures:-
· Installing a radon gas sump pump;
· Installing a positive ventilation system;
· Improving natural underfloor ventilation; or
· Installing active underfloor ventilation.
Members had been requested to note that Officers may identify properties with cellars and basements (although that was very unlikely) where the risk from radon gas was significantly increased.  Properties with a cellar or basement may require specialist advice to ensure risks from exposure to radon gas were fully mitigated.

RECOMMENDED:-

1.
To acknowledge the progress made to date with regard to checking radon gas levels within the housing stock;

2.
To agree that Officers may proceed with the monitoring of medium to high risk properties in line with the process outlined in this report; and

3.
To agree to the additional cost required (£8347.50) to conclude the monitoring process.

24 – Planned Investment and Planned Maintenance 2017/18
The Assistant Director - Housing submitted information relating to the Planned Investment and Planned Maintenance Programme for 2017/18.  The information is attached at Appendix A to these Minutes.

He advised that the window and door replacements had been put on hold this year due to outstanding issues during the 2016/17 programme.  However it was noted that the money would be carried forward to next year.
RESOLVED:- To note the information.
25 – Performance Information Report
The Assistant Director - Housing submitted information relating to the Housing Performance Indicators for 2017/2018 in comparison with previous years.  The information is attached at Appendix B to these Minutes.

He advised that the Council had budgeted to sell 30 properties under the Right to Buy but it indications were that this may be exceeded by the end of the year.

RESOLVED:- To note the information.

The meeting closed at 2.44 p.m.
